SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
November 27, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard called the November 27, 2023, Selectboard meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  Those presents include Mark Bullard, Alfred Buckley, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, Richard Thibeault, and Wayne Washburn.  Only one member of the public was present, and that was Wanita Begin.  
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES– November 13,  2023, Meeting Minutes–  Meeting minutes for the November 13th, 2023, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the November 27, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  Zach made the following additions to the agenda addressed under REPORT FROM HIGHWAY:  update on skid steer insurance.  He also made the following additions to the agenda under NEW BUSINESS: an update on Canaan Naturally Connected’s December 2nd event, a December 6 notice, and a personnel issue that will be handled in an executive session.  The board was OK with the additions.   
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Wanita Begin – Wanita was in to discuss the revolving loan.  The board and Zach answered all of her questions.  She hopes to turn in an application tomorrow.  
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. Hall Stream Bridge Update – Richard said that Austin Construction has completed the bridge project and has fixed the lawns that were damaged in the process.  Zach said that Austin has submitted their final pay request, and once paid, Zach will work with District 9 to close out the grant.    

b. Repairs on the F550 – Richard reported that Brian and he noticed that oil was leaking from underneath the F550 truck.  Brian has been checking the oil levels, and everything is normal, but Richard wants to find the issue.  He has made an appointment with North Country Ford to see what the issue is.  The garage has set up an appointment for December 26 to get whatever is wrong repaired.  Richard or Brian will take the truck down this week.  The board agreed that it should get fixed sooner rather than later.  The board briefly discussed the possibility of purchasing a new truck.  
c. Plowing Canaan Schools – Zach reported that he had met with the school board and was told that no money was placed in the budget this year to reimburse the Town for plowing.  The board discussed this update.  Zach said the school board invites any Selectboard members to their next meeting to discuss this further.  (Update: Superintendent Lawcewicz notified Zach that it was a mistake, and the school indeed budgeted $3,000 for plowing.)
d. Skid Steer Insurance – Zach distributed VLCT’s response to purchasing the renter’s insurance on the skid steer.  No action was taken.  

VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT –  
a. Pellet Delivery – Zach reported that pellets will be delivered to the Treatment Plant on Wednesday.  He said that when going over the budget, April and he noticed that they hadn’t purchased any this year and wanted to get some before the new year.  
b. Camp Pump Station Generator Transfer Switch – Zach reported that April and Rodney Smith had worked last week and were able to replace the transfer switch at the Camp Pump Station.  The generator is now fully functional again. 
c. Chemical Shower Replacement – Zach reported that Randy Tallmage had replaced the entire unit at the treatment plant.  The one installed earlier was not the right unit and was causing issues.  Randy has credited us the price of the old unit and its installation and is only charging the Town for the new unit.  The price will be a little over $6,000.  
VII. SOLID WASTE – 
a. Canaan Pay-as-you-Throw Stickers – Zach presented the board with the quotes for the stickers again.  After recent updates, the board wanted to review their approval to order the stickers through UPrinting.  UPrinting was still the cheapest option, and Zach will make up smaller rolls in the office to distribute to the Transfer Station, Laperle’s IGA, and Quechee Farms.  In the office and at the Transfer Station, individuals can buy stickers in denominations of 10.  In stores, they will have to buy rolls of 50 stickers.  The board decided that the price per sticker would be $0.50.  This would make rolls cost $25. A roll of 50 stickers will allow someone to dispose of 50 kitchen-sized trash bags for $25, a price of $0.50 per bag.  The old system cost individuals $0.70 per bag.  Zach has the permission of the board to go ahead and order the stickers.  
b. Freon Removal Update – Zach reported that the freon removal process operated seamlessly.  Ten more units are at the Transfer Station, and NRRA will be up on Wednesday to remove the freon.  Mike asked how the appliances are disposed of after the freon is removed.  Zach told the board that Richard or Brian would place them in the metals container.  
c. Door Handle – Al told the board that he would like to replace the door handle at the transfer station.  The board discussed several options and decided to have Mark Zizza replace the handle with a commercial-grade door handle.  At this time, Zach also mentioned that he will be asking Mark Zizza to make up a few new keys for the office.  
VIII. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. 2024 Budgeting – Zach told the board he had intended to have one budget for the board to review but was delayed due to no internet last week when the office was trying to complete payroll. 
b. 2024 Town Report Quotes – Zach distributed quotes to print the town report.  He had produced three quotes for the board to review.  He also distributed sample copies of other Town’s town reports from Repro.  The three quotes are Smith and Town Printers for $6.97/Book, Repro for $4.18/Book, and Print Tech for $5.51/Book.  The board discussed all quotes and commented on how nice the Repro books looked.  Zach explained that there were issues last year with printing, and Repro wanted to apologize.  Mike made a motion to accept a two-year contract with Repro for town report printing and to grant Zach the authority to sign the contract with Repro.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for further discussion.  The board asked Zach to reduce the quoted number of books to 200 instead of 250.  Zach said he was happy to do so.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote, seeing no further discussion.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will work with Repro to get a new quote and approve it once it arrives.  The board asked Zach if he could look into having a colored picture on the front cover.  Zach said he would.  (Update:  Repro promised to do a colored picture on the front cover for no additional cost.)
c. 2024 Town Meeting – Zach distributed a list of every elected and appointed position whose terms expire in March 2024.  The board looked over the list and discussed possible candidates.  Zach told the board that he would look into removing the position of agent to prosecute and defend suits, as it has been vacant for years.  

d. 2023 Stipends & Bonuses – Zach said he paid out all of the stipends and bonuses for the 2023 fiscal year that he could do.  The board discussed the on-call stipends, the additional 40 hours the highway and wastewater employees receive, and the fact that they are allowed a minimum of  3 hours per call out.  In other words, when called out, each employee gets paid for at least 3 hours of work, whether the call-out was 15 minutes or 3 hours.  The board would like to update this policy to keep the 40-hour stipend and reduce the minimum call-out time to 1 hour.  The board will vote on this change at the next meeting.  

e. Christmas Wreaths for the Office – Zach updated the board that he will get two wreaths from the Diversified Ag program this year.  Chris Masson, the advisor/teacher, agreed to give one wreath to the Town for free.  

f. MERP Energy Audit Report – The board reviewed the report and discussed the findings.  

g. Zoning Board & Planning Commission – A brief discussion was had about the board.  

h. Fire Hydrant at 99 School Street – Ratify Email Vote – Mike made a motion to approve the purchase and installation of a new fire hydrant at 99 School Street, which will be paid for using ARPA funds.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative and ratified the email vote that was taken on 11/17/23.  

i. CNC December 2nd Event – Zach asked the board on behalf of Jeanne Frizzel that the board have someone clear out the snow around the monuments in Fletcher Park.  The board agreed that when someone requests to use the park, they remove any snow that needs to be moved and do other clean-up projects.   The board also discussed police coverage for that day and decided to pay for it as long as it did not exceed the contracted coverage of 24 hours.  Zach will reach out to CNC and Sheriff Colby to let him know.  

j. December 6 notice – Zach told the board that he would be out of the office next week on Wednesday, December 6, 2023, as he had a training in Fairlee to attend.  
IX. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken.
X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – 
a. Animal Control – Mike made a motion to enter into an executive session at 6:07 p.m.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board entered executive session at 6:07 p.m.  The board invited Zach and Wayne to participate in the session. Mike made a motion to exit the executive session at 6:51 p.m.  Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board exited the executive session at 6:51 p.m.  The board took no action on the Animal Control Issue.  
b. Personnel – Mike made a motion to enter into an executive session at 7:57 p.m.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board entered executive session at 7:57 p.m.  The board invited Zach to participate in the session.  Al made a motion to exit the executive session at 8:15 p.m.  Mike seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board exited the executive session at 8:15 p.m.  The board took no action on the personnel issue.  
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 24-23 for $205,821.59 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 8:17 p.m.  
